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SUMMARY 

2014 

January 

It was a wild, though relatively mild, start to the year with overnight rain fortunately stopping for a 

couple of hours in the morning before squally rain accompanied by very strong southerlies moved in. 

Ten Little Egrets were in roost early on and several moved to Kingsmead to feed for a while before 

moving off. Two male Red-crested Pochards were on the main lake with 58 Tufted Ducks, 31 

Pochards and 30 Gadwalls.  A party of c100 Golden Plovers flew over from ó100 acreô where c500 

had collected. There were also two Jack Snipes, two Redshanks, two Mistle Thrushes and six Grey 

Partridges over there. It was bright and sunny on the 2nd and all six Song Thrushes recorded were 

singing. Seven Bullfinches were seen and a Chiffchaff was on the east side of the sewage works 

bridge. Sparrowhawks were having a good day with a male taking a Blackbird and a female taking a 

vole sp. within ten minutes of each other. After overnight rain and strong south-westerlies it cleared to 

give about three hours sunshine on the 3rd before raining heavily again in SW 6-7 winds. There was 

much surface water, the main lake was overflowing and the canoe slalom course was open. River 

levels were high.  A group of 52 Common Gulls were on the main lake. It rained almost all day on the 

4th making birding difficult at times. Not surprisingly little of special note was seen. The weather was 

to feature strongly in the forthcoming days often with overnight rain and strong south-westerlies. 

Fortunately it was sunny on the morning of the 5th and one Chiffchaff was in the ólong hedgeô near the 

kissing gate and two additional birds were at Meadow Lane. Pochards had increased to 58, Tufted 

Ducks to 72 and a Water Rail showed well in the ócrescentô reed bed. A pleasant sight on the morning 

of the 6th was a group of eleven Herons and four of the five Little Egrets standing together around a 

flooded pool on Kingsmead. It was also a bit of a bumper day for Cormorants with 69 still in roost at 

the back of Kingsmead. More rain followed on the morning of the 7th raising the water levels even 

further. Water was overflowing from the main lake and, on the 8th, broke the river bank, overflowing 

into the Flower Meadow and Riverside Meadow. One of two Chiffchaffs seen at the sewage works 

bridge was giving a call which has been attributed to óeastern abietinusô and was probably the same 

bird which was giving a similar call at Meadow Lane at the end of 2013. It rained again overnight on 

the 8th/9th making it very wet, muddy and slippery underfoot. Eight Little Egrets were in roost and 32 

Gadwalls on the main lake. It was a fine, sunny day on the 10th and the morning began with a female 

Tawny Owl calling in the marina. Six Fieldfares were present. Although it was sunny again on the 

11th the river was high and there was much surface water about. The floodwater on Kingsmead  

 

 

 Golden Plovers coming in to ó100 acreô. 

attracted 32 of the 35 Pied Wagtails and two Chiffchaffs were at the sewage works bridge. Another 

Chiffchaff was along the Willington path and 13 Little Grebes and a Green Sandpiper were on ó100 



acreô. Although mainly sunny again it was much colder on the 12th with a frost making the ground 

hard and ice on puddles. A Water Rail was again in the crescent and a Common Buzzard was in the 

area. The sunny weather continued on the 13th. A Chiffchaff was again in the park and the female 

Tawny Owl was again heard. A Green Sandpiper was on ó100 acreô and Golden Plovers were up to 

850. 

 Up to five Chiffchaffs were present from the ókissing gateô to Meadow Lane in the following 

days but there was little else of special note. Rain in the afternoons maintained the ground in a very 

wet, and often muddy, condition and the number of species within the park remained relatively low. A 

Great Black-backed Gull on the main lake on the 20th was the first of the year. There was much rain in 

the following days which made seeing birds difficult but Chiffchaffs and Goldcrests both put in 

appearances whilst Golden plovers on ó100 acreô increased to about 1200. The 27th was a bit of a 

Blackbird day with 50 counted around the park. Three Redshanks added to the Golden Plovers and 

Lapwings on ó100 acreô on the 28th.  It was not much of a surprise when they announced that it had 

been the wettest January for a long time! 

 

February 

It rained overnight on the 31st January but the first day of February started on a bright, sunny note. A 

party of 35 Goldfinches were in the park and four Chiffchaffs were along the Willington path. Wigeon 

on ó100 acreô had increased to 156 on the 2nd. The paucity of Great Crested Grebes continued with 

only one or two being seen so four on the 4th was a bit of an unexpected bonus! We were very 

fortunate that the very strong south-westerly gales which battered the south west of England from the 

5th only reached force 5-6 in Bedford, but that was bad enough. A Grey Wagtail was by the sewage 

works bridge on the 7th and a pair of Grey Partridges was a pleasant sight in the fields. The continued 

increase in water levels caused birds to move from wetter to drier areas and so, on the 9th, a gathering 

of c1200 Golden plovers and 1000 Lapwings on ó100 acreô was quite spectacular. In the late afternoon  

 
The flooded Flower Meadow on the 10th February 

 

the EA must have let more water through as water levels in the park began to rise rapidly. By 

the morning of the 10th Press Mead, Kingsmead, the Flower Meadow and the east side of the 

Finger Lakes, Riverside and Fenlake were all flooded. Many of the ground-feeding birds 



such as Blackbirds, didnôt seem to know what to do and many had moved out. Green 

Woodpeckers were very vocal and at least five of them were calling noisily around the park.  

 

 
The Crescent Bridge ï even the hand rails on the bridge were below the water level. 

 

The floodwaters subsided fairly rapidly so that by the 12th the river level was almost back to 

normal. However, the level in the Finger Lakes was, as usual, much slower to go down and 

the area at the bottom of the steps was flooded for several more days. A flock of Barnacle 

Geese had decided to make ó100 acresô its base since the 9th and by the 13th had increased to 

110.   

 
A few of the Barnacle Geese on ó100 acreô. 

 



On the evening of the 14th the south-westerly winds increased to gale force apparently 

gusting at 61 mph. The dawn of the 15th revealed several trees and fence panels down and 

branches scattered along paths but, all in all, it wasnôt as bad as expected; perhaps previous 

strong winds had removed most of the dead timber. The birds recorded in the park were very 

consistent with Water Rails, Treecreepers, Buzzards, Chiffchaffs and the commoner ducks 

being seen regularly. A Shelduck on ó100 acreô on the 15th was new for the year and both 

Redshank and Green Sandpiper were also present. Although there had been some good sunny 

periods it was cloudy on the 20th but the day brightened considerably when c130 Black-tailed 

Godwits arrived from the north-east flying over the sewage works bridge before continuing 

their journey over the main lake. These birds would have been displaced from the Ouse 

Washes by the flooding. Although it was sunny on the 21st with s light frost the range of birds 

remained more or less the same. A pair of Sparrowhawks were outside the Kramer Hide on 

the 22nd were observed copulating and Great Crested Grebes were displaying on the main 

lake. Teal numbers increased to 21 on the Finger Lakes. Two Oystercatchers over on ó100 

acreô were the first of the year. Eleven Little Egrets exited the roost on the morning of the 

23rd and remained at this number to the end of the month. Two pairs of Rooks had 

commenced nesting on the south side on the 24th. Three Redshanks on ó100 acre on the 25th 

were joined by a Black-winged Stilt on the following day. 

 
Unfortunately this bird was an escape and had turned up at Blunham in January before 

relocating to Willington on the 30th Jan.  However, although ringed, it did add a touch of 

elegance to the scene! In the very mild weather Chiffchaffs had been singing well both in the 

park and along the Willington path. Although Shelducks had been recorded on ó100 acreô 

three southwest over the park on the 27th were the first of the year for this site. The mild 

weather continued but, even so, it came as a bit of a surprise to hear a Redwing singing well 

in the Finger Lakes. It rained for nearly the whole time on the last day of the month but two 

Water Rails showed themselves in óthe crescentô and two Oystercatchers were present on 

ó100 acreô with a Redshank  é. and the Black-winged Stilt!  

 

March 

The first day of the month was, in weather terms, exemplary; bright and sunny with a little 

frost and a gentle northerly breeze. Four Common Buzzards visited the park, two of them 

coming down and settling in front of the Kramer Hide. One of the resident Sparrow Hawks 

expressed his displeasure ï by bombarding them! A Water Rail, a Mistle Thrush, a 

Treecreeper and a Kingfisher also added to the quality of the day. Eleven Little Egrets had 

roosted overnight and produced a fine spectacle for the one person who turned up early 



enough to see them. Over on ó100 acreô 198 Wigeons were complemented by two Shelducks, 

98 Barnacle Geese, 33 Teal, five Redshanks, two Oystercatchers, a Great Spotted 

Woodpecker, two Grey Wagtails and the first Jays (two) that have been recorded at this site 

for a long time. It was dull again on the 2nd but the early birder (DB) counted 12 Little Egrets 

in roost. Two Magpies had started building nests at the north-east corner of the park, two 

Treecreepers were seen and an Oystercatcher which flew over was the first of the year for the 

park. There were further signs of a return movement of Redwings when a flock of 42 flew 

across from Fenlake adding to the 24 which had already been recorded.  

 Mainly sunny mornings characterised the following week with very variable 

overnight temperatures, falling to near or below 0↔ C on some nights but only to 8↔ C on others. 

There were only small population changes of the birds within the park but several species 

such as Green and Great Spotted Woodpeckers, Blue Tits and Dunnocks were displaying 

whilst Rooks, Crows and Magpies had almost completed their nests. A pair of Oystercatchers 

was copulating on the island on the 8th and two Mistle Thrushes were present. A Peregrine 

which flew over on the 11th was the second record of the year. It was a misty start on the 12th 

but both a Redshank and an Oystercatcher were calling over the main lake. A few Redwings 

were still present and a lone Lesser Redpoll was along the east side of the Finger Lakes. 

Thick fog engulfed the park on the 13th clearing later to give s warm and sunny afternoon. 

There was a similar pattern on the 14th but the fog cleared a little earlier. Five Chiffchaffs 

were singing around the park and both Robins and Wrens were in good voice é. probably 

working on the principle that óif we canôt be seen then weôre going to make darn certain that 

we can be heard!ô There was little new on the 15th but 12 Little Egrets exited the roost again 

and Pochards were down to the last three. Two Oystercatchers were settled on the island. 

About 260 Common Gulls were over on ó100 acre along with a ringed Plover, several 

Redshanks, more Oystercatchers, Little Egrets and two Shelducks. The following days were 

mainly very sunny and mild with light SW ï W winds but bird populations remained 

relatively stable. The first Sand Martins, seven of them, arrived on the 20th, eight Redwings 

were in Kingsmead and Chiffchaffs had increased to eleven.  

 
Ringed Plover on ó100 acreô on 22nd March 



 

There was a further arrival on the 21st when thirty-four Sand Martins were over the lake and 

Chiffchaffs increased significantly to 21. Many of these Chiffchaffs were non-singing birds, 

possibly females, and had collected along the south side. Thirty-one Fieldfares flew over on 

the 22nd, Chiffchaff numbers remained the same at 21 and six Common Buzzards passed over 

the park together.  Two Common Buzzards and three Ringed Plovers were on ó100 acreô 

along with the óresidentô Black-winged Stilt. It turned much colder on the 23rd and the sunny 

periods were interrupted by a squally shower. The first Blackcap of the year, a male, was 

singing in the ólong hedgeô and Chiffchaffs had further increased to 23, eleven of which were 

along the south side. The wind backed to the east on the 25th and to the north on the 26th. A 

Red Kite passed over the Visitor Centre soon followed by two Common Buzzards and the 

first House Martin of the year flew around the northwest corner of the main lake with a flock 

of Sand Martins. A Goldcrest was singing on the spit on the 27th and a pair of Great Spotted 

Woodpeckers performed an aerial display on the south side. It was very mild on the 29th with 

temperatures rising to 18↔ C. There was a significant north-easterly gull passage which 

involved 27 Lesser Black-backed Gulls and five Herring Gulls and the first Willow Warbler 

of the year was singing in the ósheep penô.  Two Willow Warblers were present on the 30th, 

two Jays were on the south side and a party of about 20 Redwings was the first ólargishô flock 

for some time. The last day of the month was mild with virtually no wind making the air 

rather muggy and enabling fine sand particles which had been transported in the air from the 

Sahara to be deposited on most things.  

 

April   

It was very quiet again in the first day of April with only a single Willow Warbler, 12 

Blackcaps and 13 Chiffchaffs being of note but no hirundines were present. The air pollution 

on the 2nd was about the highest ever noted by several people and resulted in a stinging 

sensation at the back of the throat and a óchemicalô odour added to by the continuing 

óSaharan dustô. Again, no hirundines were seen but a Lesser Redpoll flew across the Flower 

Meadow and a pair of Mallards hatched seven young ï the first of the year. The air pollution 

continued at a lower, but still significant, level on the 3rd. Only two Sand Martins were seen, 

a Little Egret flew over and two Jays were in the south-west corner.  

 
The first Common Tern of the year. 



It remained dull but fairly mild on the 4th when Blackcaps totalled 19, 31 Sand Martins were 

overhead and one Willow Warbler was singing. The first Common Tern of the year arrived 

on the 5th, soon to be joined by a second and three Willow Warblers were present. A Grey 

Wagtail was the first for a long time and a pleasant surprise was a Red Kite which appeared 

over the Visitor Centre. Five Little Egrets came in to roost in the evening. 

 
Red Kite 

The dull but mild weather continued on the 6th but there was little to show apart from a 

Common Tern, a Willow Warbler, a few Sand Martins, two Shovelers and a male Pochard. It 

was even duller on the 7th with light rain for a short time early on. The highlight of the 

morning was a party of eleven Brent Geese which landed on the main lake but spent only 

three or four minutes on the lake before departing towards Willington.  

 
Ten of the eleven departing Brent Geese on 7th April 

One Common Tern, two Oystercatchers, four Willow Warblers were also seen. Blackcaps 

had increased to 22 on the 8th, two Shelducks and eight male Pochards were on the main lake. 

The weather was so good that Swallows, House Martins, Sand Martins and two Wheatears 



were on ó100 acreô but, alas, none of them visited the park itself. Another sunny day followed 

on the 9th when the undoubted highlight was a ǀ/imm Marsh Harrier which flew over. The 

first Sedge Warblers, two of them, were the first of the year on the 10th. Three were present 

on the 11th and a grey wagtail was over by the Cardington Lock. Blackcaps had increased to 

27 on the 12th and three Treecreepers were seen as well as three singing Goldcrests. Rather 

interestingly four Herons which had been present opposite the Kramer Hide on the 11th were 

there again on the 12th and a male was going through the full gamut of display. A Lesser 

Whitethroat on the 13th was the first of the year and the displaying Herons of the previous day 

had started to build a nest. This had become a more substantial structure by the 15th but didnôt 

appear to progress from then onwards, although the Herons remained in attendance for the 

next few days. Two Common Sandpipers on the 15th were the first of the year and were still 

present on the 16th and the first Cuckoo was calling over the park on the 19th. The generally 

sunny weather came to an end on the 20th but the fresh easterly wind brought in an Arctic 

Tern. 

 
One Whimbrel flew NE on the 22nd. The first Garden Warbler arrived on the 23rd and a 

Grasshopper Warbler was singing on Fenlake. It was a dull, damp day on the 25th with east to 

north-easterly winds. One of the Oystercatchers on the island was chasing off a Canada 

Goose which had presumably come a little too close to eggs or young on the island. In the 

afternoon five Arctic Terns spent about forty minutes over the main lake before departing and 

one visited on the 26th. The weather was variable but dry to the end of the month with the 

first Swifts of the year being two which passed NE on the 27th April.  A Nightingale was 

singing on the New Meadow on the 28th but it was not present on the following day and there 

was little else of note to the end of the month. 

 

 

May 

It was a quiet and fairly dull start to the month but, on the 3rd, the pair of Oystercatchers on 

the island was seen accompanying a single chick ï the first breeding record for the park. 

Blackcaps were in good numbers with 26 recorded on the 4th and several trapped in óthe 

roughô had good brood patches. A new feature of this year was the number of singing male 

Goldcrests with at least five, and possibly six, singing in the park. This might be due to slight 

changes in habitat structure. Things settled down to breeding and the bird population became 



fairly stable but light rain brought down c100 Swifts and 50 House Martins on the 8th and a 

Wood Sandpiper, three Dunlins, a pair of Little Ringed Plovers, three Oystercatchers, a pair 

of Redshanks and two Yellow Wagtails were over on ó100 acreô with a family party of 

Lapwings. A dawn chorus visit on the 11th revealed that there were still 13 Little Egrets 

attending the roost whilst damp weather brought down 150 house Martins over the main lake. 

Thirteen Ringed Plovers joined the other waders on ó100 acreô on the 12th. A pair of Egyptian 

Geese visited the main lake on the 13th and 15th as well as on several further occasions and a 

ǀ Cuckoo near the sewage works bridge was the first of the year. A Red Kite appeared over 

the Visitor Centre on the 17th and one of the pairs of Mute Swans on the main lake hatched 

five cygnets. The first family party of Long-tailed Tits was seen on the 19th and a baby 

Smooth Newt was wandering around óthe roughô during a ringing session on the 20th.  A 

Turtle Dove on the 22nd was the first of the year and a Hobby flew over on the 23rd. Heavy 

rain which lasted for most of the 24th was a big problem and little of note was seen. In 

contrast, it was warm and sunny on the 25th and this seemed to encourage family parties of 

Great and Blue Tits to explore the park. Two Redshanks were on the island and the young 

Oystercatcher was looking very óoystercatcherishô. The weather remained very cloudy during 

the last days of the month with regular rain showers. The only highlight in this otherwise very 

dull period was a Spoonbill which appeared on nearby ó100 acreô. Two Egyptian Geese were 

on the main lake on the 30th and again on the 31st. A pair of Great Crested Grebes on the main 

lake appeared with five newly hatched young, a recently fledged Reed Bunting was seen and 

the first fledged Blackcap was trapped in óthe roughô.  

 

June 

In contrast to the last few days of May the first day of June was sunny and very warm but 

there was little new in the park apart from an increasing number of Canada Geese and further 

sightings of a Turtle Dove. It was, however, a bit different on ó100 acreô where Common 

Buzzard, Marsh Harrier, Raven and Shelduck all put in an appearance. After two days of rain 

on the 3rd and 4th the weather turned very mild and sunny with peak temperatures regularly 

above 20↔ C. There was a resurgence of singing Song Thrushes and Blackcaps, possibly 

before some of them started second broods. A Marsh Tit was along the south side on the 4th 

June, the first since June 2011. Young Blackcaps, Garden Warblers and Common 

Whitethroats were regularly seen, the pair of Redshanks on the island was found to have four 

chicks on the 7th and a family party of Great Spotted Woodpeckers was around from the 11th.  

The Turtle Dove became a regular feature of the area either side of the sewage works bridge 

but, in addition, two were also present in óthe roughô on the 14th. When the young 

Oystercatchers and Redshanks could fly they spent more of their time on ó100 acreô with 

none seen in the park on the 14th. However, a female Tufted Duck was trailed by ten new 

ducklings on the 14th, the third consecutive year that they have bred in the park after a 

breeding absence of 25 years. A Jay was on the Flower Meadow on the 15th June. At least 

one Cuckoo was present daily until the 19th. The mainly hot and sunny weather continued 

during the following days but most of the interest focussed on breeding birds and their young. 

A family party of Treecreepers was often along óthe spitô or near óthe roughô, Green 

Woodpeckers and their young fed on the grass areas and although Goldcrests continued to 

sing no young had been spotted. The Marsh Tit was found again on the 24th. Common Terns 



on ó100 acreô had hatched their young which resulted in an almost endless procession of 

adults visiting the park to catch fry after which they duly returned to feed their offspring The 

last adult Cuckoo was seen on the 28th and a male Pochard was on the main lake on the last 

day of the month.  

 

 

 

July 

The warm, sunny weather with very light N ï NE winds continued into July. A fine male 

Ruddy Duck on the main lake on the 1st was a pleasant surprise and the Turtle Dove was still 

present and remained until the following day. A Marsh Tit was in óthe roughô on the 4th. One 

of the few Hobbies of the year flew over on the 6th and three Mistle Thrushes on the 8th. A 

Little Egret made the occasional visit to the canoe slalom course to take advantage of the 

small fish which swarmed in the warm, shallow, water.  

 
Common Terns were still visiting the lake to catch fish to take to their young on ó100 acreô 

and at Willington and continued to do so almost to the end of the month.  

As farmers gathered in their bumper crops and ploughed their fields Black-headed Gulls 

collected in large numbers to catch the newly available food and were often seen in 

increasing numbers as they moved around the county. The weather during most of July was 

very hot and sunny occasionally giving way to the odd rain shower and thunderstorm. Reed 

Warblers had a good year and there were many family parties around the reed beds which 

helped to increase the count to 42 on the 14th. Thirteen Grey Wagtails, mainly juveniles, were 

feeding along the canoe slalom course on the 17th indicating that breeding almost certainly 

took place nearby. Similarly, two juvenile Sparrowhawks established themselves in the 

Finger Lakes. Blackcaps and Chiffchaffs joined with groups of Blue, Great and Long-tailed 



Tits to form loose roaming flocks and 23 Blackcaps were recorded on the 24th and 20 

Chiffchaffs on the 25th. With the number of adult Green Woodpeckers being augmented by 

their young it was not unusual to see a total of seven or eight individuals on any visit.  

 

 
Juvenile Green Woodpecker 

 

Several juvenile Goldcrests were also seen during the month which confirmed that at least 

some of the six territorial males had paired and produced young. Those lucky people on an 

evening bat walk on the 25th didnôt only see bats but also an Oystercatcher which passed over 

and the first returning Common Sandpiper of the post-breeding period, the latter remaining 

until the following morning. A Willow Warbler at the sewage works bridge on the 26th was 

the first returning bird, coincidentally on the same date as last year and the first post-breeding 

Jay roamed the eastern side of the park. A second pair of Tufted Ducks produced six new 

young on the main lake. 

 

 

August 

The August weather was very mixed with some good sunny, warm periods with occasional 

heavy showers early in the month followed by cooler temperatures with fairly strong south-

westerlies mid-month. There were several large tit flocks during the first week with Long-

tailed Tits totalling 44 on the 2nd. Reed Warbler numbers held up well with 25 to 35 still 

being recorded. There were also signs of Swift movements with 26 on the 2nd and 44 on the 

3rd. A Green Sandpiper flew over on the 5th and a Jay was also present. A Common Sandpiper 

was around the main lake on the 6th and a Little Egret had discovered the shoals of small fish 


